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31st August 2004

Dear Mr Moore, 

DRAFT SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING GUIDANCE ON PLANNING OBLIGATIONS FOR EDUCATION FACILITIES

Thank you for consulting the House Builders Federation (HBF) on the above publication. On behalf of the Federation I wish to make the following comments.

Firstly, HBF welcomes the references to the relevant extracts from Government Circular 1/97 on Planning Obligations and the recognition that residential development should not be required to make up for existing deficiencies in infrastructure provision and that the Council is only seeking to obtain appropriate levels of provision in relation to the scale and nature of development proposed. 

The Federation does not object to the principle of developers obligations, nor to their application to secure appropriate and necessary additional infrastructure in association with new residential development. However, this must be in accordance with Government advice on planning obligations given in Circular 1/97.
While the Federation supports this general principle of planning obligations, therefore, it is concerned at some aspects of the SPG which we do not consider fully reflect the requirements of Circular 1/97. 

Our main concern is that the fundamental assumption underlying the whole approach regarding when a contribution may be valid is excessive and is contrary to Circular 1/97. Particularly with regard to the relationship between the occupancy assumptions / pupil product yield arising from new development and the extent to which this really generates additional demand pressure on schools. This matter is deal with in further detail below alongside some other concerns about what is being sought.  

Circular 1/97 allows local planning authorities to seek planning obligations only where they meet five ‘tests of reasonableness’. Namely that they are necessary, relevant to planning, directly related to the proposed development, fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind to the proposed development and reasonable in all other respects. Paragraph B12 of the Circular states that developers should not be expected to pay for facilities which are needed solely in order to resolve existing deficiencies in provision nor should attempts be made to extract excessive contributions from developers. Paragraph B14 refers to maintenance payments and states that these should normally be borne by the body or authority in which the asset is to be vested. It cites a small number of exceptions to this general rule including in the case of highways / public transport works and payments for maintenance of small areas of open space etc which are principally of benefit to the development itself rather than the wider public. Paragraph B17 then cites a number of examples of types of obligation which would be unacceptable. It includes those based on blanket formulations, those which seek to allocate precise costs in advance and those which seek to secure maintenance payments other than in the exceptional circumstances quoted above. 

It is HBF’s view that what is proposed in the draft SPG is contrary to many of these fundamental aspects of 1/97. The very fact that the SPG requires a fixed payment per dwellings from all dwellings is blanket formulation which cannot take account of the different site and other development costs associated with individual sites, all of which are unique. 

Paragraph 2.3 refers to securing maintenance costs towards the costs of school transport and implies that this is sanctioned in Circular 1/97. It is not and this reference should be deleted from the SPG. Paragraph 2.4 requires contributions to cover the costs of fixtures and fittings. This is also contrary to 1/97 as it is not relevant or necessary in the context of the land use planning system. It is not directly related to the use of land and is clearly the responsibility of the body in whom the facility is vested (i.e. the education authority) rather than the planning authority. This should be deleted from the SPG and from the calculation methodology. 

Moving on to paragraph 3.3 this refers to contributions being sought from affordable housing. This illustrates our fundamental concern about the whole approach. The council should only be seeking contributions where they meet the five tests. The provision of affordable housing is a matter determined by the extent of local need. The fact that it is local need is vital and is clearly set out in Circular 6/98 and the draft changes to PPG3. If affordable housing is meeting a local need there must be an expectation that anyone moving to occupy that affordable housing is moving locally. If the tenants of the affordable housing are local it is likely that their children will already attend a local school. That being the case it is highly unlikely that any children occupying affordable housing will place any additional burden on school facilities. The chances are they will not even move school. If they do move school it will be from one local school to another. On that basis seeking to secure developer contributions from affordable housing does not comply with 1/97.

The same applies to the reference to 1-bed properties also at paragraph 3.3. Here the council suggests that a lower contribution may be considered. However, this is a case where no contribution should be sought. Seeking any contribution from a 1-bed dwelling must be to make the assumption that any child of school age occupying a 1-bed property will be sharing the single bedroom of that property with at least one if not two adults / parents. Is that really a reasonable assumption to make ? How would such an assumption relate to definitions of over-crowding used by the council to arrive at estimates of housing need ? If such a household would be considered to be living in over-crowded and unsuitable accommodation, surely it must be unreasonable to assume it is appropriate to secure education contributions from such accommodation. Therefore, no contributions should be sought from 1-bed dwellings. It is not only unreasonable in terms of Circular 1/97. It is also immoral.

The same principle of locally generated needs also applies to a degree to all new housing which will be built in Milton Keynes. The approach proposed is overly simplistic in that there is no evidence that the calculation of the yields has taken account of the reality of the situation in terms of the generation of demand for new school places from new housing developments. There are three key elements to this matter which do not appear to have been taken into account, namely:

(i) that no allowance is made for the fact that children can, and often do, travel further than the immediate vicinity to attend school; 

(ii) that many house moves are local house moves which may not require a child to change school; and

(iii) since average household size is continuing to decrease quite markedly, as described above, pupil product ratios are unduly optimistic.

On the first point, the study carried out for Kent County Council by Colliers Erdman Lewis acknowledged that 25% of primary school children and 55% of secondary school children travel to schools further than 3 miles distant from their homes. While the council may have its school defined areas (paragraph 5.11) there is nothing to stop pupils travelling further afield. Related to the point above, it may be preferable for some children to travel to schools they currently attend rather than move to the local school when the household moves. Particularly where the house move, as most are, is a local move. There is no evidence of the extent to which this distance factor, which is a very real phenomenon, has been built in to the equation. In that regard the draft guidance is too limited and does not reflect current practices.

Similarly, on the second point regarding house moves, the same Colliers Erdman Lewis study noted that 50% of house moves in Kent were moves within the same district. There is evidence available from elsewhere in the south-east that a significant proportion of house moves are within the same, or to an adjoining, ward. One of the main reasons given for such local moves is to ensure that a child’s schooling is not interrupted.

Thirdly, given that household size is continuing to decrease, and given the forecast preponderance of single-person households in the south-east it must be the case that the pupil yields must continually be under review and, more than likely, be revised downwards. Yet there is no evidence of the extent to which this has been factored in to the calculations.

The result of all of the above assumptions about newly forming households is to accredit characteristics to those newly forming households which are both unrealistic and incorrect. The balance in the draft guidance as it stands at present clearly lies in favour of over-estimating the propensity of new developments to comprise households containing school-age children who require new school places to be provided for them, and so seeking more contributions, than is justified. Thus the pupil yields used in the calculation should be reduced, based on detailed local evidence in order to take these factors into account and in order to demonstrate that the tests of reasonableness in Circular 1/97 have been met. 

The final comment on the draft SPG relates to nursery provision and adult education referred to at paragraphs 5.5 and 5.6 respectively. Again, whilst desirable these are not essential facilities the need for which arises from the development in the context of the Circular 1/97 tests. On that basis they cannot be required in the same way as ordinary education facilities. Particularly since they are not properly justified in the SPG – there is not even an explanation, justification or methodology given in respect of adult education which is, apparently, to be provided in the next review of the SPG. It is wholly unacceptable for the council to be seeking contributions which cannot properly be substantiated. 

Finally, it should also be noted that, while this guidance in Circular 1/97 is likely to change the fundamental principles underlying the general approach of securing developer contributions will remain the same as made clear in the Government’s statement of the 30th January 2004 on the consultation on the new approach to planning obligations (Contributing To Sustainable Communities – A New Approach To Planning Obligations. Statement by the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister, 30th January 2004).

This states that, while the Government wishes to introduce more speed, certainty and transparency into the planning obligations process, it does not intend to enlarge the scope of planning obligations beyond current practice (paragraph 12). It recognises that development itself brings benefits to a community in its own right and that this should be recognised (paragraph 9). It also recognises that there will be cases whereby, due to abnormal on-site costs there may be no justification for seeking any additional benefits from development. In these cases and where development brings benefits to the community, the community itself should be willing to pay for those benefits from other sources of revenue (paragraph 11). Government reiterates that it wants to ensure that any future planning obligations charge is not used as an excuse to extract more benefit from applicants than is necessary to secure the good planning of its area and mitigate the impacts of development. Furthermore, that development proposals should not be rendered unviable by the introduction of extraneous requirements unrelated to planning. 

Finally Government reiterates its position that the planning contribution, offered by whichever route (a fixed charge or through negotiation) should be related to the impact of development and be relevant, proportionate and reasonable.

Therefore, to all intents and purposes, the thrust of 1/97 remains just as valid now and must be given due weight. 

I trust these matters will be taken on board by the Council before the guidance is finalised and I look forward to receiving a copy of the Council’s response to these suggestions in due course.

Yours sincerely,

Pete Errington

HBF Regional Planner, Southern Region
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